

## **Executive Summary**

#### Overview

Post-COVID hand hygiene is necessary to better equip our communities against the unpredictable nature of the pandemic – a stabilizer for both the body and mind. The lessons and benefits we take away going forward will make navigating our "new normal" easier and help us to build a more resilient future.

### **Highlights**

- The unpredictable nature of the pandemic, defined by changing vaccination needs and variables in human behavior, will require a stabilizing or grounding force especially in moments of high instability. A defense system of sanitization measures can help combat variables like breakthrough infections, variants of concern, misinformation, vaccine hesitancy, and "pandemic fatigue," and ensure that any episodes of decline or recovery is as swift as it can be.
- Prolonged hand hygiene protocols can help to integrate habitual tasks that are constant and consistent to offset the anxiety and mental fatigue that comes with adjusting to an everchanging pandemic and post-pandemic life.
- Looking to the benefits of current public health measures can help us to exercise caution, and in turn, build a
  more resilient "new normal." The decline in non-COVID illnesses like the flu and some respiratory illnesses, and
  initiatives to better address mental wellness in workspaces and communities alike, point to healthier bodies,
  healthier minds, and healthier environments conducive to how productive we want to be.

#### Actions to take

Moving forward, hygiene solutions will need to be built for the long-run and work to instill better hygiene practices overall. Some considerations to take are:

- · Reducing or removing single-use plastics and working towards a sustainable post-pandemic world.
- · Chemical mindfulness and employing sanitizers conducive to prolonged, everyday use.
- Employing smarter, cost-effective solutions that are conducive to prolonged use (reusable, durable, traceable, high-capacity, self-contained, low maintenance, versatile, options for messaging and offsetting costs).
- Doing more than just sanitization and equipping solutions to be communicators, guiders, anchors, reminders, and impression-makers.
- As organizations leaders, continuing to exercise safety initiatives to safeguard the health of your employees, customers, and work culture, and likely prompting others to join in on the effort.

CONTINUED ON NEXT PAGE



### So, why prolonged sanitization?

COVID is not the first pandemic of its kind to change our social expectations and daily habits in significant ways. The SARS outbreak of 2002-2004 saw the surge of wall-mounted sanitizer dispensers and safety measures such as face masks and hand washing, becoming not only social norms but signs of civic responsibility. When COVID-19 cases began emerging across the globe, retreating to these safety measures came as second nature but advancements and refinements around programming and protocols have helped to ease restrictions and lull the initial panic over time. So, why prolonged sanitization? Because of uncontrollable variables and benefits we can take away going forward to 1. Make navigating our "new normal" easier, and 2. Build a more resilient future.

#### 1. Variables and variations

The need for prolonged sanitization is highlighted by the unpredictable nature of the pandemic and its susceptibility to variations that cannot be controlled or contained. Its variable nature is also lodged by an air of speculation, distrust, and hesitancy. These variables largely fall under two categories: 1. The available epidemiological solutions and data, and 2. Human error.

#### a) Epidemiological solutions and data

The efficacy of COVID-19 vaccines has been a contested topic since the very beginning. Questions about whether the vaccine can deliver long-lasting effects and whether one brand of vaccine is more reliable than the next have been top of mind. Now, a year and a half into the pandemic, there is a general consensus that, although a good placeholder for the time being, vaccines are not 100% effective and will have to be modified as our vaccination needs change over time.<sup>2</sup>

Variables like breakthrough infections, variants of concern (VOCs), and adverse events of special interest (AESI) are at the forefront of our changing vaccination needs. There have been several reports of fully vaccinated individuals testing positive for the virus.<sup>3</sup> No clear pattern of case demographics or vaccine characteristics have been identified to date, and most cases have been mild or moderate.<sup>4</sup>

The spread of variants like Delta B.1.617.2 is another pressing issue. Research has revealed that the variant may be up to 50 percent more transmissible than Alpha B.1.1.7,5 cause more significant illness, and is not as easy to detect with the available equipment.6 Post-vaccine infections and VOCs have contributed to the possibility of booster doses of vaccine, although the need and timing for them have not yet been established.7 Canada also launched its first national Vaccine Injury Support Program on June 1st, following cases of individuals experiencing severe effects, such as facial paralysis or blood clots, following their vaccine.8

The available epidemiological data, similar to vaccines, is not 100% accurate due to delays in reporting and testing, differences in data collection methods, and because not every infected individual gets tested or seek medical care.<sup>9</sup> Many health officials have made it a point to avoid fixating on data<sup>10</sup> not only to take into account inaccuracies and avoid misinformation,<sup>11</sup> but to relieve any fatigue or anxiety that may follow with the pandemic's accompanying "infodemic."<sup>12</sup>

### b) Human error

Human variability and the elusiveness of herd immunity is another factor that drives the need for prolonged sanitization protocols. As the available epidemiological solutions continue to showcase their variability, hesitancy has led certain individuals and communities to avoid vaccinations and testing altogether.<sup>13</sup> This reluctance is largely defined by factors like complacency, convenience, and confidence,<sup>14</sup> and reasons range from safety concerns, distrust in health organizations, political skepticism,<sup>15</sup> and accessibility to autonomy and personal freedom.<sup>16</sup>

There has been a lot of discussion around ways vaccine hesitancy can be best combatted. Some companies have resorted to incentives and even "decentives" to guide the choices of their employees. To Government support

CONTINUED ON NEXT PAGE 2



programs have also put an emphasis on instilling public confidence to counter vaccine hesitancy.<sup>18</sup> Some believe the best strategy is being attentive to concerns and providing good resources for individuals to make their own informed decisions.<sup>19</sup>

"Pandemic fatigue" is another contributing factor and is defined as the exhaustion and loss of motivation following months of spending extra time and energy adjusting to the variable nature of our new pandemic lifestyle.<sup>20</sup> As a result, many people are not necessarily reluctant to comply but due to fatigue contribute to a consistent decline in compliance, nonetheless.<sup>21</sup>

It is crucial that efforts be made to withhold current sanitary practices as way of addressing not only safety concerns but as way of integrating habitual tasks that are constant and consistent to offset the anxiety and mental fatigue that comes with adjusting to an everchanging pandemic and post-pandemic life. The variabilities themselves and significant efforts to mitigate them are proof enough.

#### 2. Benefits to take into our "new normal"

At some point, we will reach a "new normal" with fewer restrictions and navigating it will largely be dependent on maintaining caution to ensure that regulations are further eased.<sup>22</sup> As there is no way of mediating what groups and what variables will come into contact with each other going forward, employing measures that are controllable and containable will be vital. COVID is not a "one-off" public health crisis, and we will have to look to the benefits of current public health measures to exercise caution and work towards a more resilient future.

One such benefit is the ability to exercise caution against illnesses not related to the coronavirus. As the pandemic struck, influenza cases reported to the World Health Organization (WHO) dropped to miniscule levels, and epidemiologists found that measures such as social distancing, masking, and hand-hygiene protocols taken to prevent the spread of COVID also mitigated an array of non-COVID illnesses.<sup>23</sup> An Alberta study found a steep decline in respiratory illness, followed by an influenza season of zero recorded cases for 2021, and saw an overall boost in hospital space to treat COVID-19 patients.<sup>24</sup> As the existing epidemiological solutions and enforced safety measures develop over time, it is likely that recurrences of non-COVID illnesses can be better managed and perhaps contained in the future.

From a business standpoint, bringing health and safety cultures to the forefront can also be seen as a competitive advantage.<sup>25</sup> With growing concerns about workplace safety, some companies are re-evaluating the importance of workplace culture and launching employee assistance programs in areas of social, medical, financial, and mental health support alongside efforts to enforce hygiene protocols.<sup>26</sup> Initiatives to better integrate mental wellness into the fabric of the workplace is perhaps another accidental yet beneficial and crucial takeaway. Not only will this benefit employees in mitigating stress and anxiety, pandemic-related or not, employers and team leaders can also benefit from the positive correlation between mental wellness and productivity.<sup>27</sup>

The effect of prolonged safety protocols is then two-fold. Adherence to safety measures will allow for safer work environments and healthier, more mindful employees, and may as a result, reduce absenteeism.<sup>28</sup> Likewise, the continued presence of protocols like support programs and hand hygiene will alleviate employee concerns about their wellbeing and everchanging pandemic measures, and may as a result, reduce presenteeism.<sup>29</sup> By providing a healthy work environment in both culture and hygiene, employees can be afforded not only a good work ethic but a healthy and happy lifestyle. It will be imperative for employers and team leaders going forward to take the initiative to build workplace culture with these safeguards in mind.<sup>30</sup>

This framework can easily be applied outside of the workplace, to any individual or community impacted by the pandemic. Strangely, the repercussions of COVID have led us to better address a myriad of ancillary concerns. So, the question remains: why remove these safeguards when they point to a more resilient "new normal"?

CONTINUED ON NEXT PAGE 3



#### 3. Considerations for the future

Moving forward, improvements will need to be made to ensure that hygiene solutions are built for the long-run and work to instill better hygiene practices overall. When the pandemic first hit, businesses, institutions, and communities alike rushed to secure as much personal protective equipment (PPE) as possible.<sup>31</sup> This initial "scramble" to understand and respond to the pandemic saw global shortages, and with growing demand, an influx of substandard solutions.<sup>32</sup>

Many of these solutions were, and still are, dependent on single-use plastic items (SUPs). healthcare and household units alike have generated an enormous amount of plastic waste from everyday use.<sup>33</sup> Plastic waste has always been a concern; however, the current pandemic, the urgency of human health, and our new habits have truly eclipsed this factor of environmental sustainability, as well as its socioeconomic implications.<sup>34</sup> A 2020 Nigeria-Canada-Australia study revealed that the amount of plastic waste generated worldwide since the outbreak is estimated at 1.6 million tons per day, and the possibility of marine ecosystems serving as potential vectors of pathogens through improper disposal practices.<sup>35</sup> COVID pollution studies stress the need to reevaluate waste management systems and implementing the use of reusable PPE.<sup>36</sup>

Many hand hygiene solutions for example are dependent on SUPs like hand sanitizer bottles and pumps. With the growing market, improvements have been made to better address these concerns, however, more can be done to act upon a sustainable post-pandemic world.<sup>37</sup> Reusable solutions will have to be more durable and conducive to prolonged use, and also propose smarter, more efficient solutions that will function standalone to SUPs. Traceability, and with it accountability, will also be a contributing factor.

Chemical mindfulness is a growing area of concern. As hand hygiene continues to be closely integrated into daily routines, the makeup of the sanitizers themselves will need to be conducive to prolonged, everyday use. The topic of sanitizer ingestion illuminates some of these concerns. In August 2020, the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) and the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) issued warnings about methanol-contaminated sanitizer ingestions<sup>38</sup> following several reports of severe effects including seizures and death.<sup>39</sup> More recently, Alberta's Poison and Drug Information Service (PADIS) saw a 200 per cent spike in hand sanitizer exposure calls in 2021 compared to 2019.<sup>40</sup> Pediatric ingestions have also been a growing concern amidst the pandemic,<sup>41</sup> and sanitizer recalls have been an ongoing mandate due to the use of unpermitted ingredients and the improper disclosure of chemicals.<sup>42</sup> Going forward, transparency on part of manufacturers, vigilance on part of consumers,<sup>43</sup> and clear instruction on part of facilitators and leaders to promote the correct use of sanitizer will be key.<sup>44</sup>

For businesses, cost-effectiveness will be a deciding factor. Solutions will need to be high-capacity, self-contained, and therefore low maintenance. Businesses can also benefit from using their hand hygiene stations as platforms to communicate safety precautions, and offset costs and build strong associations through sponsorships.

Hand hygiene is one of the most accessible yet effective tools available to stop the spread of viruses.<sup>45</sup> Businesses and communities alike will need to make efforts to take advantage of this resource beyond *just* sanitization. Hand hygiene stations can be markers of guidance, a ritual, an access point, reassurance, a sign of civic responsibility or a simple daily reminder. Most of all, these safeguards will get us back out there, to a more resilient "new normal" that it's helped to build.

#### References

- <sup>1</sup>Poon, Linda. "What Our Post-Pandemic Behavior Might Look Like." Bloomberg CityLab, May 26, 2020. <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2020-05-26/how-our-behavior-will-change-after-the-pandemic">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2020-05-26/how-our-behavior-will-change-after-the-pandemic</a>.
- <sup>2</sup> Zimmer, Carl. "We'll Probably Need Booster Shots for Covid-19. But When? And Which Ones?" The New York Times, June 6, 2021. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2021/06/06/science/covid-vaccine-boosters.html?searchResultPosition=1">https://www.nytimes.com/2021/06/06/science/covid-vaccine-boosters.html?searchResultPosition=1</a>.
- <sup>3</sup> Silverman, Hollie. "CDC Study Finds Coronavirus Vaccines Lead to Milder Disease in Rare Breakthrough Infections." CNN, June 8, 2021. https://www.cnn.com/2021/06/07/health/us-coronavirus-monday/index.html.
- <sup>4</sup> Public Health Agency of Canada. "Recommendations on the Use of COVID-19 Vaccines." Government of Canada, May 3, 2021. <a href="https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/immunization/national-advisory-committee-on-immunization-naci/recommendations-use-covid-19-vaccines.html">https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/immunization/national-advisory-committee-on-immunization-naci/recommendations-use-covid-19-vaccines.html</a>.
- <sup>5</sup> Danner, Chas, and Paola Rosa-Aquino. "What We Know About the Dangerous COVID B.1.617.2 Delta Variant." New York Magazine, June 7, 2021. https://nymag.com/intelligencer/2021/06/covid-b-1-617-2-delta-variant-what-we-know.html.
- <sup>6</sup> Lao, David, and Abigail Bimman. "Most Labs in Canada Not Fully Able to Detect Delta COVID-19 Variant, Experts Warn." Global News, June 5, 2021. <a href="https://globalnews.ca/news/7922969/covid-19-delta-variant-testing-canada/">https://globalnews.ca/news/7922969/covid-19-delta-variant-testing-canada/</a>.
- <sup>7</sup> Howard, Jacqueline. "Covid-19 Vaccine Boosters May Be Necessary. Here's What You Need to Know." CNN, May 24, 2021. <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2021/05/22/health/covid-19-vaccine-boosters-explainer-wellness/index.html">https://www.cnn.com/2021/05/22/health/covid-19-vaccine-boosters-explainer-wellness/index.html</a>.
- <sup>8</sup> Bogart, Nicole, and Mary Nersessian. "Canada Launches Its First National Vaccine Injury Compensation Program." CTV News, June 1, 2021. <a href="https://www.ctvnews.ca/health/coronavirus/canada-launches-its-first-national-vaccine-injury-compensation-program-1.5451579">https://www.ctvnews.ca/health/coronavirus/canada-launches-its-first-national-vaccine-injury-compensation-program-1.5451579</a>.
- <sup>9</sup> "About CDC COVID-19 Data." Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, March 23, 2021. <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/covid-data/about-us-cases-deaths.html">https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/covid-data/about-us-cases-deaths.html</a>? CDC\_AA\_refVal=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.cdc.gov%2Fcoronavirus%2F2019-ncov%2Fcases-updates%2Fabout-us-cases-deaths.html.
- <sup>10</sup> Lewis, Dyani. "COVID-19 Rarely Spreads through Surfaces. So Why Are We Still Deep Cleaning?" Nature Publishing Group, January 29, 2021. https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-021-00251-4.
- <sup>11</sup> Garneau, Karine, and Clémence Zossou. "Misinformation during the COVID-19 Pandemic." Statistics Canada, February 2, 2021. <a href="https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/45-28-0001/2021001/article/00003-eng.htm">https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/45-28-0001/2021001/article/00003-eng.htm</a>.
- <sup>12</sup> Savage, Maddy. "Coronavirus: How Much News Is Too Much?" BBC, May 6, 2020. <u>https://www.bbc.com/worklife/article/20200505-coronavirus-how-much-news-is-too-much</u>.
- <sup>13</sup> Marques, Clara Ferreira. "What Happens When Vaccine Incentives Aren't Enough?" Bloomberg Opinion, May 16, 2021. <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2021-05-16/compulsory-covid-19-vaccinations-may-be-unpalatable-but-necessary">https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2021-05-16/compulsory-covid-19-vaccinations-may-be-unpalatable-but-necessary</a>.
- <sup>14</sup> Smith, Michael J. "Promoting Vaccine Confidence." Infectious disease clinics of North America Volume 29, Issue 4 (December 2015): 759–769. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.idc.2015.07.004
- <sup>15</sup> Marques, Clara Ferreira. "What Happens When Vaccine Incentives Aren't Enough?" Bloomberg Opinion, May 16, 2021. <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2021-05-16/compulsory-covid-19-vaccinations-may-be-unpalatable-but-necessary">https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2021-05-16/compulsory-covid-19-vaccinations-may-be-unpalatable-but-necessary</a>.
- <sup>16</sup> Hicks, Tony. "Will New Social Freedoms Encourage More People to Get Vaccinated Against COVID-19?" Healthline, June 5, 2021. <a href="https://www.healthline.com/health-news/will-new-social-freedoms-encourage-more-people-to-get-vaccinated-against-covid-19">https://www.healthline.com/health-news/will-new-social-freedoms-encourage-more-people-to-get-vaccinated-against-covid-19</a>.
- <sup>17</sup> Keshner, Andrew. "Here's What Employers Are NOT Allowed to Do to Entice Workers to Get COVID-19 Vaccinations." Market Watch, June 2, 2021. <a href="https://www.marketwatch.com/story/heres-what-employers-are-not-allowed-to-do-to-entice-workers-to-get-covid-19-vaccinations-11622653468">https://www.marketwatch.com/story/heres-what-employers-are-not-allowed-to-do-to-entice-workers-to-get-covid-19-vaccinations-11622653468</a>.
- <sup>18</sup>Cousins, Ben. "Details Sparse on Vaccine Injury Compensation Fund, amid Calls for Speedier Rollout." CTV News, March 17, 2021. <a href="https://www.ctvnews.ca/health/coronavirus/details-sparse-on-vaccine-injury-compensation-fund-amid-calls-for-speedier-rollout-1.5351316">https://www.ctvnews.ca/health/coronavirus/details-sparse-on-vaccine-injury-compensation-fund-amid-calls-for-speedier-rollout-1.5351316</a>.
- <sup>19</sup> Marshall, Serena, Lara Salahi, and Don Rauf. "Track the Vax: Understanding the Reasons for COVID-19 Vaccine Hesitancy." Everyday Health, April 21, 2021. <a href="https://www.everydayhealth.com/coronavirus/track-the-vax-understanding-the-reasons-for-covid-vaccine-hesitancy/">https://www.everydayhealth.com/coronavirus/track-the-vax-understanding-the-reasons-for-covid-vaccine-hesitancy/</a>.
- <sup>20</sup> Millard, Elizabeth. "How to Not Let Pandemic Fatigue Turn Into Pandemic Burnout." Medically Reviewed by Danielle Murphy. Everyday Health, February 18, 2021. <a href="https://www.everydayhealth.com/coronavirus/how-to-not-let-pandemic-fatigue-turn-into-pandemic-burnout/">https://www.everydayhealth.com/coronavirus/how-to-not-let-pandemic-fatigue-turn-into-pandemic-burnout/</a>.
- <sup>21</sup> Badre, David. "How We Can Deal with 'Pandemic Fatigue'." Scientific American, January 24, 2021. <a href="https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/how-we-can-deal-with-pandemic-fatigue/">https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/how-we-can-deal-with-pandemic-fatigue/</a>.
- <sup>22</sup>Cohut, Maria. "Restrictions Are Easing up, but Should You Ease up on Hygiene Practices?" Edited by Jasmin Collier. MediLexicon International, June 3, 2021. <a href="https://www.medicalnewstoday.com/articles/restrictions-are-easing-up-but-should-you-ease-up-on-hygiene-practices">https://www.medicalnewstoday.com/articles/restrictions-are-easing-up-but-should-you-ease-up-on-hygiene-practices</a>.
- <sup>23</sup> Peek, Katie. "Flu Has Disappeared Worldwide during the COVID Pandemic." Scientific American, April 29, 2021. <a href="https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/flu-has-disappeared-worldwide-during-the-covid-pandemic1/">https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/flu-has-disappeared-worldwide-during-the-covid-pandemic1/</a>.
- <sup>24</sup> Herring, Jason. "'Remarkable': Non-COVID Respiratory Illness Plummeted during Pandemic, Alberta Study Finds." Calgary Herald, June 3, 2021. <a href="https://calgaryherald.com/news/local-news/remarkable-non-covid-respiratory-illness-plummeted-during-pandemic-alberta-study-finds?\_vfz=medium%3Dstandalone\_content\_recirculation\_with\_ads#vf-1b485efc-8afc-417c-9273-75b12a4057f0.
- <sup>25</sup> Smith, Sandy. "Phoning It In: Do You Know How Much Presenteeism Costs Your Business?" EHS Today, January 21, 2016. <a href="https://www.ehstoday.com/health/article/21918275/phoning-it-in-do-you-know-how-much-presenteeism-costs-your-business">https://www.ehstoday.com/health/article/21918275/phoning-it-in-do-you-know-how-much-presenteeism-costs-your-business</a>.

26 4

- <sup>27</sup> Taylor, Brooke. "Employers Must Show 'Real Support' as Pandemic Burnout Overwhelms Parents, Caregivers: Experts." CTV News, May 28, 2021. <a href="https://www.ctvnews.ca/health/coronavirus/employers-must-show-real-support-as-pandemic-burnout-overwhelms-parents-caregivers-experts-1.5447296">https://www.ctvnews.ca/health/coronavirus/employers-must-show-real-support-as-pandemic-burnout-overwhelms-parents-caregivers-experts-1.5447296</a>.
- <sup>28</sup> Smith, Sandy. "Phoning It In: Do You Know How Much Presenteeism Costs Your Business?" EHS Today, January 21, 2016. <a href="https://www.ehstoday.com/health/article/21918275/phoning-it-in-do-you-know-how-much-presenteeism-costs-your-business">https://www.ehstoday.com/health/article/21918275/phoning-it-in-do-you-know-how-much-presenteeism-costs-your-business</a>.
- <sup>30</sup> Taylor, Brooke. "Employers Must Show 'Real Support' as Pandemic Burnout Overwhelms Parents, Caregivers: Experts." CTV News, May 28, 2021. <a href="https://www.ctvnews.ca/health/coronavirus/employers-must-show-real-support-as-pandemic-burnout-overwhelms-parents-caregivers-experts-1.5447296">https://www.ctvnews.ca/health/coronavirus/employers-must-show-real-support-as-pandemic-burnout-overwhelms-parents-caregivers-experts-1.5447296</a>.
- <sup>31</sup> Cohen, Jennifer, and Yana van der Meulen Rodgers. "Contributing factors to personal protective equipment shortages during the COVID-19 pandemic." Preventive Medicine Volume 141, (December 2020). <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2020.106263">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2020.106263</a>.
- <sup>33</sup> Haque, Md. Sazzadul, Shafkat Sharif, Aseer Masnoon, and Ebne Rashid. "SARS-CoV-2 pandemic-induced PPE and single-use plastic waste generation scenario." Waste Management & Research: The Journal for a Sustainable Circular Economy (January 2021). <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0734242X20980828">https://doi.org/10.1177/0734242X20980828</a>.
- <sup>35</sup> Benson, Nsikak U., David E. Bassey, and Thavamani Palanisami. "COVID pollution: impact of COVID-19 pandemic on global plastic waste footprint." Heliyon Volume 7, Issue 2, (February 2021). <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2021.e06343">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2021.e06343</a>.
- <sup>36</sup> Haque, Md. Sazzadul, Shafkat Sharif, Aseer Masnoon, and Ebne Rashid. "SARS-CoV-2 pandemic-induced PPE and single-use plastic waste generation scenario." Waste Management & Research: The Journal for a Sustainable Circular Economy (January 2021). <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0734242X20980828">https://doi.org/10.1177/0734242X20980828</a>.
- <sup>38</sup> Yip, Luke, Danae Bixler, Daniel E. Brooks, et al. "Serious Adverse Health Events, Including Death, Associated with Ingesting Alcohol-Based Hand Sanitizers Containing Methanol Arizona and New Mexico, May–June 2020." Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report Volume 69, Issue 32 (August 2020): 1070–1073. <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6932e1">http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6932e1</a>; Kahn, Jeremy. "Coronavirus (COVID-19) Update: FDA Reiterates Warning About Dangerous Alcohol-Based Hand Sanitizers Containing Methanol, Takes Additional Action to Address Concerning Products." FDA, July 27, 2020. <a href="https://www.fda.gov/news-events/press-announcements/coronavirus-covid-19-update-fda-reiterates-warning-about-dangerous-alcohol-based-hand-sanitizers">https://www.fda.gov/news-events/press-announcements/coronavirus-covid-19-update-fda-reiterates-warning-about-dangerous-alcohol-based-hand-sanitizers</a>.
- <sup>39</sup> Howard, Jacqueline. "Americans Are Dying after Drinking Hand Sanitizer, CDC Says." CTV News, August 6, 2020. <a href="https://www.ctvnews.ca/health/americans-are-dying-after-drinking-hand-sanitizer-cdc-says-1.5053409">https://www.ctvnews.ca/health/americans-are-dying-after-drinking-hand-sanitizer-cdc-says-1.5053409</a>.
- <sup>40</sup> Dion, Andrea. "200 Per Cent Spike in Hand Sanitizer Poisonings during Pandemic: Report." CTV News, March 22, 2021. <a href="https://edmonton.ctvnews.ca/200-per-cent-spike-in-hand-sanitizer-poisonings-during-pandemic-report-1.5357278">https://edmonton.ctvnews.ca/200-per-cent-spike-in-hand-sanitizer-poisonings-during-pandemic-report-1.5357278</a>.
- <sup>41</sup> Lelak, Karima A., Varun Vohra, Mark I. Neuman, Ahmed Farooqi, Michael S. Toce, and Usha Sethuraman. "COVID-19 and Pediatric Ingestions." Pediatrics Volume 147, Issue 6 (June 2021). https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2021-051001.
- <sup>42</sup> Public Health Agency of Canada. "Recall of Certain Hand Sanitizers That May Pose Health Risks (Part 2 March 31, 2021 to Present)." Government of Canada, March 31, 2021. <a href="https://healthycanadians.gc.ca/recall-alert-rappel-avis/hc-sc/2021/75267a-eng.php">https://healthycanadians.gc.ca/recall-alert-rappel-avis/hc-sc/2021/75267a-eng.php</a>.
- <sup>43</sup> Korioth, Trisha. "Keep Hand Sanitizers out of Children's Reach." American Academy of Pediatrics, May 20, 2020. <a href="https://www.aappublications.org/news/2020/05/20/parentplus052020">https://www.aappublications.org/news/2020/05/20/parentplus052020</a>.
- <sup>44</sup> Dion, Andrea. "200 Per Cent Spike in Hand Sanitizer Poisonings during Pandemic: Report." CTV News, March 22, 2021. <a href="https://edmonton.ctvnews.ca/200-per-cent-spike-in-hand-sanitizer-poisonings-during-pandemic-report-1.5357278">https://edmonton.ctvnews.ca/200-per-cent-spike-in-hand-sanitizer-poisonings-during-pandemic-report-1.5357278</a>.
- <sup>45</sup> Cohut, Maria. "Restrictions Are Easing up, but Should You Ease up on Hygiene Practices?" Edited by Jasmin Collier. MediLexicon International, June 3, 2021. <a href="https://www.medicalnewstoday.com/articles/restrictions-are-easing-up-but-should-you-ease-up-on-hygiene-practices">https://www.medicalnewstoday.com/articles/restrictions-are-easing-up-but-should-you-ease-up-on-hygiene-practices</a>.



34 11



